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Introduction 
 

The FCD Index of Child Well-Being (CWI) provides a national composite 
measure for monitoring change in the quality of life of America’s children by indicating 
the average amount of change that children experience between a baseline year and a 
subsequent year (Land, Lamb, and Mustillo, 2001; Land, 2005a, 2005b).  The method 
also has been implemented for whites, blacks, and Hispanics to assess trends for each 
group individually (Land, Lamb, and Mustillo, 2001).  To assess disparities across 
groups, the gaps separating whites from other race-ethnic groups have been calculated as 
a percentage of the baseline disparity in 1985 set to a value of 100 (Land, Lamb, and 
Mustillo, 2001), but this measure cannot show whether disparities have been eliminated, 
or how much change would be required to eliminate disparities.  To overcome this 
limitation, research presented here offers a modified methodology that measures both 
levels and disparities in 1985, and from this starting point measures subsequent trends in 
levels and disparities.  Future research will explore disparities among children 
distinguished by immigrant and socioeconomic circumstances of their families. 
 
Methodology for the Current CWI 
 

The current CWI is calculated with data for 28 key national indicators of child 
well-being that measure seven quality of life domains.  The numerical value of the index 
for a given year can be calculated in four steps (Land, Lamb, and Mustillo, 2001; Land, 
2005a, 2005b).  First, assign a value of 100 to each indicator for the baseline year.  
Second, for a subsequent year calculate the percentage change from the baseline year for 
that indicator.  Thus, if the numerical value of an indicator increases by 4 percent 
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between the baseline and a subsequent year, the trend is reflected by an increase in the 
value of the indicator from 100 in the baseline year to 104 in the subsequent year.  Third, 
for a specific year equally weight the values for the indicators in a domain (calculate the 
arithmetic mean) to obtain an average change value for the domain as a whole.  The 
seven domains are (1) family economic well-being, (2) health, (3) safety/behavioral 
concerns, (4) educational attainments, (5) community connectedness, (6) social 
relationships, and (7) emotional/spiritual well-being.  Fourth, for a specific year equally 
weight the values of each domain (calculated the arithmetic mean of the values for the 
seven domains) to obtain the overall CWI value for the year.  Thus, the CWI is an 
evidence-based measure indicating the average amount of change that was experienced 
by children across the seven domains between a baseline year and a subsequent year.   
 

A corresponding set of race-ethnic specific CWIs can be calculated for whites, 
blacks, and Hispanics by applying the same procedures to each group separately (Land, 
Lamb, and Mustillo, 2001; Land, 2005a, 2005b). The results measure the average amount 
of change experienced by each group, using its own starting point as the baseline.  
Because the baseline for each group is set to a value of 100, this method measures trends 
during subsequent years for each group, but does not measure the magnitude of 
disparities in well-being across these groups.   

 
To assess disparities, for each indicator series the gaps (differences) between 

whites and each of the other race-ethnic groups are calculated for each year beginning in 
1985.  Then the disparity for each year after 1985 is calculated as a percentage of the 
disparity in 1985, where the baseline 1985 disparity is set to a value of 100.  Results are 
averaged across indicators within domains, and then domains are averaged to obtain an 
overall disparities measure (Land, Lamb, and Mustillo, 2001).  These measures show 
whether disparities are increasing or decreasing compared to 1985.  Because disparities in 
a given year are measured in comparison to a standard disparity valued at 100, the values 
calculated for subsequent years cannot show, for example, whether disparities have been 
eliminated, or how much change would be required to eliminate disparities.  Instead, the 
measure focuses attention on whether, and to what extent, disparities are greater or 
smaller than in 1985. 

 
Modified Methodology for Specific Race-Ethnic Groups  

 
This paper presents and implements an alternative approach for specific race-

ethnic groups.  A value of 100 is assigned to each indicator for the baseline year for the 
total population.  Then for each specific group, the percent difference between that group 
and the total population is calculated for the baseline year.  Thus, if the value for whites 
on an indicator were 5 percent higher than for the population as a whole, whites would be 
assigned a value of 105 for the baseline year.  Similarly, if the value for blacks on an 
indicator were 20 percent lower than for the population as a whole, blacks would be 
assigned a value of 80 for the baseline year.   

 
Using these results as the starting point, the subsequent steps in the current 

procedure are followed to calculate a modified CWI for each specific group.  First, 
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domain-specific averages for whites are calculated as the average of the values of the 
indicators within each domain for whites.  Second, an overall average is calculated for 
whites, by averaging the values of seven domains for whites.  Similarly, domain-specific 
averages for blacks are calculated as the average of the values of the indicators within 
each domain for blacks, and the overall average for blacks is calculated as the average of 
the values for the domains.  Thus, differences in values of the modified CWI across race-
ethnic groups in the baseline year reflect the average disparities across groups in the 
baseline year. 

 
Calculations for each subsequent year continue to use the value of 100 for the 

baseline year for the total population as the starting point.  Thus, if the value for whites 
on an indicator were 7 percent higher in a subsequent year than for the population as a 
whole in the baseline year, then whites would be assigned a value of 107 for the 
subsequent year for that indicator.  Similarly, if the value for blacks in a subsequent year 
on an indicator were 18 percent lower than for the population as a whole in the baseline 
year, then blacks would assigned a value of 82 for the subsequent year for that indicator.  
Then for each group for the subsequent year the values of indicators are averaged to 
obtain domain specific values for the group, and the domain specific values are averaged 
to obtain an overall average (modified CWI) value for the group for the specified 
subsequent year.  The procedure also is used to calculate group specific results for 
Hispanics. 

 
Thus, the value for a group specific CWI for any subsequent year using this 

method reflects the extent to which that group differs on average in the quality of life 
from the total population in the baseline year.  Furthermore, differences across groups in 
a specific year reflect the extent to which these groups differ from each other in that year, 
using the indicator values for the total population in the baseline year as the starting 
point.  Two groups will, therefore, have CWI values that are equal in a given year, only if 
they are experiencing the same average quality of life.  However, their CWI values will 
differ as long as there is a disparity between the groups in their average quality of life.  

 
To calculate the magnitude of the overall disparity between whites and blacks (or 

Hispanics), the value of the modified CWI in a given year for whites is subtracted from 
the corresponding value for blacks (or Hispanics).  Because higher CWI values reflect a 
higher quality of life, a negative value for the disparity measure as calculated here 
indicates that blacks (or Hispanics) have a lower quality of life overall than whites, while 
a positive value for the disparity measure reflects a higher quality of life for blacks (or 
Hispanics).  Similar calculations are performed to measure disparities in each of the 
seven quality of life domains, and to measure disparities in particular well-being 
indicators.   

 
Results from this new approach contrast with the current approach developed by 

Land, Lamb, and Mustillo (2001).  The current approach leads to identical CWI values 
for two groups in a given year if these groups have experienced similar changes since the 
baseline year, even if disparities across groups remain large.  But the new approach leads 
to identical CWI values for two groups in a given year only if the groups have identical 
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levels of well-being.  Similarly, the current approach leads to a disparity value of 100 in a 
given year if disparities in a given year are identical to the baseline disparities.  But the 
new approach leads to a disparity value of 0 if there is no disparity between groups, that 
is, if the two groups experience the same levels of well-being.  Furthermore, the new 
approach leads to a negative disparity value if the well-being of the specific group falls 
below the level for whites, while the new approach leads to a positive disparity value if 
the well-being of the specific groups exceeds the level for whites. 

 
The underlying data used to calculate modified CWIs in this paper for specific 

race-ethnic groups using this new methodology are the same as the data used for the 
current methodology, but using 27 of the 28 indicators that constitute the CWI, excluding 
only the violent crime offender indicator, because data are not available for this indicator 
by race-ethnicity.  Land and his colleagues have compiled these data beginning with 1985 
and have generously shared the associated excel spread sheets to provide the foundation 
for implementing the modified methodology.  In order to extend the results in this paper 
to explore disparities among children distinguished by immigrant and socioeconomic 
circumstances, the authors are returning to the underlying data sets to extract group 
specific data for immigrant and socioeconomic groups.  In the present draft of this paper, 
criminal offender data are not used, and the age specific educational attainment indicators 
are treated as separate indicators.  Also, years with missing data are filled for a specific 
group with the value for the closest preceding year with available data, or at the 
beginning of a time series with the value for the first year with data available.  
 
Selected Results Using the Modified Methodology 
 
 We present below two sets of selected results to illustrate conclusions that can be 
drawn using the modified methodology.  The first set focuses on changes in the 
magnitude of race-ethnic disparities through time and differences experienced by blacks 
and Hispanics.  The second set focuses on one group at a time (black-white disparities, 
then Hispanic-white disparities), with attention to the domains that account for changes in  
overall disparities for a specific group, and the indicators that account for changes in 
disparities within domains for that group. 
 
Race-Ethnic Disparities: Magnitudes and Trends  
 

Figure 1 presents the CWI for the total population and, using the new 
methodology, separately for whites, blacks, and Hispanics.  The overall index increased 
by 10 points (from 100 to 110) between 1985 and 2004, with most of the increase 
occurring after 1997.  Disparities in 1985 were substantial, with CWI values ranging 
from 107 for whites to a much lower 82 for Hispanics, to only 75 for blacks.   

 
Race-Ethnic Trends in Overall Well-Being.  The pattern of change for whites is, 

not surprisingly, similar to the population as a whole, insofar as a majority of children are 
white.  Index values are, however, notably higher for whites than for the total population, 
and the increase between 1985 and 2004 was 7 points instead of 10, and the increase 
occurred after 1997.  Index values for blacks are much lower.  Blacks, however, 
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experienced a rise and then fall as of 1993 to about the same level as in 1985, and then a 
19 point increase between 1993-2004.  The index fluctuated notably for Hispanics 
between 1985 and 1994, with values of 82 in both years, but subsequently increased by 
17 points between 1994-2004, nearly as much as the increase experienced by blacks 
between 1993-2004.  Figure 1 also shows that the gap between blacks and Hispanics 
narrowed somewhat from 6-8 points in most years between 1985-1994 to 2-4 points in 
most years between 1995-2004.  
 
 Race-Ethnic Disparities across Time.  The overall disparities between whites and 
the other groups are presented in Figure 2.  In 1985, Hispanics had an index value 25 
points below whites, calculated as the difference between 107.4 for whites versus 82.2 for 
Hispanics.  The black-white gap was 8 points larger at 33, calculated as the difference 
between 107.4 versus 74.9 (Figure 1).  These disparities narrowed until the early 1990s.  
Between 1994-2004, disparities compared to whites have narrowed from 25 to 16 for 
Hispanics and between 1992-2004 from 32 to 20 for blacks.  Over the course of this 
twenty year period, then, both the Hispanic-white gap and the black-white gap narrowed 
by about two-fifths.   
 

Extrapolating Race-Ethnic Disparities into the Future.  Although it is not possible 
to know whether these trends will continue, extrapolations of such trends are of interest.  
If these two-decade trends were to continue, Hispanics would converge on whites in 
overall quality of life in another 32 years, that is, around 2036, while blacks would 
converge on whites slightly sooner, in about 30 years or around 2034.  On the other hand, 
if more recent trends from 1994 were to continue, Hispanic and blacks might both 
converge on whites in 17 years and 19 years, respectively.  Of course, as Figures 1 and 2 
illustrate, such trends can be reversed.  Nevertheless, one way to gauge future progress 
might be to use these projected values as benchmarks against which to make judgments 
about whether progress is slowing or speeding compared to the past decade or two.  In 
making such assessment it will be particularly important to distinguish Hispanics by 
whether they live in immigrant or native-born families because these groups are quite 
different along many social and economic dimensions (Hernandez and Darke, 1999; 
Hernandez, 2004; Hernandez, Denton, and Macartney, 2006a, 2006b).  The next stage of 
our research will involve such analyses.  
 
  Equal-Weighted-Indicators versus Domain-Weighted Results.  Before turning to 
an analysis of the components of change in these disparities, it is interesting to ask 
whether the results would differ greatly if each indicator comprising the index were to be 
weighted equally, instead of giving equal weight to indicators within domains, and then 
equal weight to domains.  Figure 3 presents another type of gap calculation subtracting 
equal-weighted-indicators results from domain-weighted results for three race-ethnic 
groups.  A negative value indicates that the equal-weighted-indicators value is lower than 
the domain weighted value.   

 
The overall results show that the differences between these measures have been 

quite small, not reaching 1 point in any year between 1985-2004. The pattern is generally 
similar for all three race-ethnic groups, especially since 1988.  The magnitudes of 
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differences between the two measures vary between 0-2 points for whites between 1985-
2004, and for blacks and Hispanics between 1988-2004.  Only during 1985-1987 were 
the differences somewhat larger for blacks (5-7 points) and Hispanics (3-4 points).  
Empirically, then, the use of an equal-weighted-indicators approach would have a little or 
no effect on black and Hispanic disparities, compared to whites, and little or no effect on 
trends in overall disparities after 1987. 
 

Race-Ethnic Disparities in Family Economic Well-Being.  Figure 4 shows that 
black-white disparities in family economic well-being were quite large at 51-55 points 
between 1985 and 1994, and then fell to 38-41 points after 1999.  If the 1985-2004 trend 
were to continue, convergence would occur in another 53 years, while a continuation of 
the 1993-2004 would lead to convergence in 24 years.  For Hispanics, the disparities 
varied between 43-49 points between 1985-1998, but have since narrowed somewhat to 
32-37 points between 2000-2004.  If the trend between 1985-2004 continued 
convergence would occur in 48 years, while continuation of the 1998-2004 trend would 
require 17 years.   The disparities in family economic well-being experienced by 
Hispanics compared to whites were smaller than for blacks in every year between 1985-
1994 except 1995. 
 
 Race-Ethnic Disparities in Health.  Results for the health domain are quite 
different (Figure 5).  The black-white disparity is larger than for the economic domain, in 
the range of 56-62 points between 1985-1996, and somewhat smaller at 47-53 points 
between 1997-2004, while Hispanics were much more similar to whites, and the Hispanic 
disadvantage narrows to 6-10 points after 1996.   
 

Race-Ethnic Disparities in Safety/Behavioral Concern.  In the safety/behavioral 
concerns domain, violent crime offender rates are not available by race-ethnicity and are, 
therefore, not included here (Figure 6).  Based on a domain calculated with indicators for 
the teenage birth rate, violent crime victimization, and rates of cigarette smoking, alcohol 
drinking, and illicit drug use, blacks had index values lower than whites by as much as 23 
points before 1996, but since then blacks have been advantaged compared to whites by 
12-18 points.  The Hispanic-white disparity also was as large as 24 points between 1985-
1996, but has narrowed to only 0-4 points in most years since 1997. Thus, in the health 
domain and especially in the safety/behavioral concerns domain, blacks and Hispanics 
experienced noteworthy improvement compared to whites, especially after the early 
1990s. 
 
 Race-Ethnic Disparities in Educational Attainments.  The pattern for the 
educational attainments domain is quite different from both preceding domains (Figure 
7).  The disparity to the disadvantage of blacks and Hispanics, compared to whites, 
remained in the narrow range of 9-12 points through the past two decades, with no 
apparent trends.   
 

Race-Ethnic Disparities in Community Connectedness.  Similarly, there has been 
no clear trend in the Hispanic-white disparity in community connectedness, with 
Hispanics experiencing a large disadvantage of 55-65 points in all years except two (1985 
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and 2004), and the Hispanic-white disparity was much larger than the black-white 
disparity (Figure 8).  Even so, the black-white disparity in community connectedness 
narrowed even more beginning in the mid 1990s. 

 
Race-Ethnic Disparities in Social Relationships.  The pattern of disparities for 

blacks and Hispanics is the reverse for the social relationships domain.  The Hispanic-
white gap has been substantially smaller, but still quite large at 27-38 points in most 
years, with perhaps a slight narrowing trend.  Disparities in the social relationships 
domain have been much larger for blacks, in the range 74-96 points, and the disparities 
have expanded from 74-76 points in the late 1980s to 83-90 points or more since 1989 
(Figure 9). 
 
 Race-Ethnic Disparities in Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being.  Finally, the 
emotional/spiritual well-being domain is the single domain in which the disparities are to 
the advantage of both blacks and Hispanics compared to whites (Figure 10).  The well-
being of blacks is higher than other groups in this domain, albeit with substantial 
variability, and with no clear trend through time.  The Hispanic-white disparity also has 
fluctuated through time with little apparent trend.  
 
Trends in the Black-White CWI Disparity: 
Domains and Indicators Accounting for Change 
 
 Domains Accounting for Black-White Disparity Change.  A second approach to 
interpreting the disparity indicators is to focus on one group at a time compared to whites, 
with attention to domains as components of change in overall disparity, and to specific 
indicators as components of change in particular domains.  The black-white disparity 
narrowed from 26-34 points between 1985-1996, to 20-23 points thereafter (except 
1999), or from 33 in 1985 to 20 in 2004 (Figure 11).  Four domains account for this 13 
point reduction between 1985-2004 in the gap separating the overall CWI values for 
blacks and whites.  The four domains with the substantial improvement for blacks 
compared to whites were the safety/behavioral concerns domain (15 points), the family 
economic well-being domain (14 points) the community connectedness domain (11 
points), and the health domain (9 points).  The reduction in overall disparities would have 
been greater had the social relationships disparity not increased by 18 points.  Each of 
these changes can, in turn, be accounted for by changes in component indicators of 
domains. 
 
 Safety-Behavioral Concerns Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  Most 
of the improvement for blacks compared to whites in the safety/behavioral concerns 
domain between 1980-2004 is accounted for by the 91 point reduction in the teen birth 
rate disparity, from a value of -152 to -61 (Figure 14). Following a period of growing 
disparity through 1989, the black-white gap narrowed by 120 points.  Blacks experience a 
disparity advantage compared to whites for the three other indicators in the 
safety/behavioral concerns domain, but changes in these indicator disparities were much 
smaller and in opposite directions.  The 13 point expansion in the advantage in cigarette 
smoking was counterbalanced by the 13 point narrowing of the advantage in alcohol 
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consumption.  The 25 point advantage for blacks in drug use in 1985 expanded by 5 
points to 30 points in 2004.  The black disadvantage in crime victimization grew from 2 
to 26 points between 1985-2004.  But focusing on 1987-2004, the general trend indicates 
that a large black disadvantage of 75-117 points narrowed to 15-25 points in most years 
between 1998-2004.  Crime offender data are not available by race-ethnicity and, 
therefore, are not included in this domain or the overall index as calculated here. 
 
 Family Economic Well-Being Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  
Family economic well-being is the second domain with substantial black-white 
convergence, at 14 points (Figure 12).  Two of the four indicators in this domain account 
for all of the disparity reduction, since there were tiny 1-2 point changes in the disparity 
in median family income and health insurance coverage between 1985 and 2004, and 
little variation between these years.  The poverty disparity closed by 44 points between 
1985 and 2004, and if the year with the largest gap of 127 points (1991) is used as a 
starting point, the gap closed by 58 points.  The largest reduction in the poverty disparity 
occurred between 1991-1997, at 40 points, and then following a 4 point increase, a 
reduction half as large of 22 points occurred between 1999-2004.  The disparity indicator 
of secure parental employment also narrowed between 1985-2003, but by a much smaller 
11 points.  This change occurred after 1993, but with substantial intervening changes. 
 
 Community Connectedness Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  
Community connectedness is the third domain with substantial black-white convergence, 
at 11 points (Figure 16).  The 37 point convergence in the component indicator for idle at 
ages 16-19 is quite large, but about one-half of this change occurred in the single year 
between 2003-2004 as the disparity narrowed from 54 to 36 points.  It remains to be seen 
whether the sharp convergence will be sustained in 2005 and beyond, or whether there 
will be a return to a level closer to the 1985-2003 average of 61 points.  The 19 point 
improvement in the preschool indicator for blacks compared to whites reflects a longer 
time period beginning in 1997 when blacks, in most years, were advantaged compared to 
whites for the preschool indicator, following more than a decade in which the average 
disadvantage for blacks was 20 points.  Perhaps expansion of Head Start or other public 
programs was instrumental in closing the preschool gap for young black children.  The 
voting indicator measures a 7 point improvement compared to whites since 1985, 
following a period when the gap expanded enormously to 12-22 points in early 1990s.  
Finally, the disparity in high school graduation varied somewhat through time, but was 8 
points in both 1983 and 2003. 
    

Health Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  Blacks experienced a 
disadvantage compared to whites in most indicators of health disparity in most years, but 
also an improvement compared to whites in 5 of 6 indicators, at 24 points for child 
mortality, 22 points for activity limitations, 14 points for infant mortality, 9 points for 
low birth weight, and 7 points for subjective health status (Figure 13).  The disparities in 
the two infant indicators began to close after 1989, while the others widened until the mid 
1990s and then narrowed substantially overall by 2004.  Acting to partially 
counterbalance these trends, the disparity in obesity expanded by 20 points during the 
1990s. 
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 Social Relationships Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  Instead of 
narrowing, the disparity in the social relationships domain increased by a large 18 points 
(Figure 17).  The gap in the indicator for living in a single parent home increased by 7 
points, although the range of fluctuation was 141-162 in earlier years.  Thus most of the 
increasing disparity in social relationships is accounted for by the large, 30 point 
expansion in the residential mobility indicator.  
 

Educational Attainments Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  In one of 
the two remaining domains with little or no disparity change, educational attainments, the 
changes in disparity for reading and math indicators were small to negligible, at 0-2 
points, although it is interesting to note that the disparity in reading at age 9 has been 
greater than for other educational attainment indicators throughout the 1985-2004 period 
(Figure 15).   

 
Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  In 

contrast to the situation in the educational attainments domain, the lack of change in the 
emotional/spiritual well-being domain was the result of countervailing trends in the three 
component indicators, each of which reflected a black advantage compared to whites in 
every year between 1985-2004 (Figure 18).  The 28 point increase in disparity for the 
religious attendance indicator was counterbalanced by the 17 point reduction in the 
disparity for suicide at ages 15-19 and the 7 point reduction in the disparity for the 
indicator that religion is very important.  A much larger reduction in the suicide disparity 
occurred between 1985 and the late 1990s, only to be followed by a substantial 
expansion, while the current rather large disparity in the religious attendance indicator is 
the latest in a series of large changes. 
 
Trends in the Hispanic-White CWI Disparity: 
Domains and Indicators Accounting for Change  

 
Domains Accounting for Hispanic-White Disparity Change.  For Hispanics the 9 

point reduction in overall well-being disparity compared to whites is somewhat smaller 
than the 14 point reduction experienced by blacks, and is accounted for mainly by three 
domains instead of four (Figures 19 and 11).  Two of these domains are the same for both 
Hispanics and blacks: family economic well-being and safety/behavioral concerns.  The 
narrowing disparity in community connectedness and health for blacks is replaced by a 
narrowing disparity in social relationships for Hispanics.  The magnitude of narrowing 
disparity for Hispanics in these three domains range from 9 to 19 points. 
 
 Safety-Behavioral Concerns Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  The 
large 19 point narrowing of the Hispanic safety-behavioral concerns domain disparity 
compared to whites is slightly larger than the 15 point narrowing for blacks (Figure 22 
and 14).  As is true for blacks, Hispanics are advantaged compared to whites regarding 
the three behavioral indicators in this domain, rates of cigarette smoking, alcohol 
drinking, and drug use, and these changes tended to counterbalance each other.  The 
increased gap in cigarette smoking of 8 points was nearly equal to the reduced gap of 9 
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points in alcohol consumption.  Meanwhile the drug use advantage of Hispanics 
compared to whites expanded by 9 points, twice the size of the corresponding change for 
blacks.   
 
Two indicators account for most of the reduction in the Hispanic-white disparity in the 
safety-behavioral concerns domain, the teen birth rate and the crime victimization rate.  
The Hispanic disadvantage in the teen birth rate narrowed by a large 39 points, although 
this was much less than the 91 point narrowing for blacks.  By 2004 the Hispanic-white 
disparity of 95 points was half again larger than the black-white disparity of 61 points.  
Improvement in the crime victimization rate for Hispanics compared to whites accounted 
for the largest portion of the reduction in the Hispanic-white disparity in this domain, 
because the Hispanic disadvantage of 42 points in 1985 was reversed to a Hispanic 
advantage of 4 points in 2004, for a comparative Hispanic improvement of 46 points.  As 
noted above, crime offender data are not available by race-ethnicity and, therefore, are 
not included in this domain or the overall index as calculated here. 
 
 Family Economic Well-Being Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  The 
Hispanic-white disparity in family economic well-being narrowed by a smaller but 
substantial 13 points between 1985-2004 (Figure 20).  Most of this convergence can be 
accounted for by the 39 point reduction in the poverty disparity.  Insofar as the poverty 
disparity increased by 9 points between 1985-1994, all of the disparity narrowing 
occurred between 1994-2004.  The health insurance coverage disparity narrowed by a 
much smaller 6 points.  Surprisingly, employment and income disparities moved in 
opposite directions, and tended to counterbalance each other.  The employment disparity 
narrowed by 15 points mainly after 1994, while the family income disparity expanded by 
9 points mainly before 1994.  The opposing directions of changes in the employment and 
income disparities may be associated with the increasing proportion of Hispanic children 
living with immigrant parents, a possibility to be explored in the next phase of this 
research. 
 
 Social Relationships Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  The Hispanic 
disadvantage in the social relationships domain narrowed by 9 points, partly because of 
the 12 point narrowing of the disparity in the indicator living with a single parent, and 
partly because of the 6 point narrowing of the disparity in residential mobility (Figure 
25).   
 

Health Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  The Hispanic advantage, 
compared to whites, in the health domain increased by a small 3 points between 1985-
2004, despite the elimination of the Hispanic positive advantages that existed in 1985 in 
the infant mortality indicator (4 points) and the child mortality indicator (8 points) 
(Figure 21).  Meanwhile, the 9 point disadvantage in 1985 in the low birth weight 
indicator became a slight 3 point advantage for Hispanics compared to whites by 2004.  
Most of the increased advantage of Hispanics in the health domain overall, however, can 
be accounted for by the 33 point increase in the Hispanic advantage with regard to 
activity limitations which occurred during the mid-1990s, which was only partially offset 
by the large 19 point increase in the Hispanic disadvantage in obesity. 
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Community Connectedness Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  The 

disparity between Hispanics and whites in the community connectedness domain 
expanded by a small 3 points between 1985-2004, compared to the narrowing of 11 
points for blacks (Figures 24 and 16).  Both Hispanics and blacks experienced large 
reductions in the preschool indicator disparity gap, of 17 and 19 points, respectively, 
although the Hispanic change occurred only within the past 2 years and may not be 
sustained.  But by 2004 the Hispanic disadvantage in the preschool indicator remained 
large at 30 points, while the black disparity compared to whites had been eliminated.  
Acting to more than counterbalance this change, the Hispanic disadvantage in BA Degree 
at ages 25-29 indicator expanded by 30 points.  The disparity in other indicators of 
community connectedness for Hispanics changed by no more than 6 points. 

 
Educational Attainments Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change.  

Hispanics, like blacks, experienced little overall disparity change in the educational 
attainments domain.  The indicator exhibiting the greatest disparity for both groups was 
reading at age 9, although this disparity narrowed by 4 points for Hispanics, compared to 
2 points for blacks (Figures 23 and 15).   

 
Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being Disparity: Indicators Accounting for Change. 

Also similar to blacks, Hispanics experienced little change in the magnitude of the 
disparity, compared to whites, in the emotional/spiritual well-being domain (Figures 26 
and 18).  For Hispanics the disparity in religious attendance shifted from a 6 point 
disadvantage to a 5 point advantage, and the Hispanic advantage in the religious 
importance indicator expanded by 17 points.  But these large changes were more than 
counterbalanced by the 29 point decline in Hispanic advantage in the suicide rate. 
 
Conclusions 
 
 Results using the new methodology for calculating CWI values that reflect 
differences in both trends and disparities for race-ethnic groups indicate the following.  
According to CWI values for specific groups (based on 27 of the 28 indicators, excluding 
only the violent crime offender indicator, because data are not available by race-
ethnicity), the quality of life increased, overall, for whites, blacks, and Hispanics between 
1985-2004, although only blacks and Hispanics experienced noteworthy sustained 
improvement during the earlier years between 1985-1997.  In 1985 overall disparities 
were quite large, but by 2004 both the black-white disparity and the Hispanic-white 
disparity had narrowed by about two-fifths.  Nevertheless, race-ethnic disparities 
continued to be large in 2004, at 20 points for blacks and 16 points for Hispanics.  If past 
trends were to continue, the most optimistic extrapolation is that blacks and Hispanics 
would reach parity with whites in as little as 17-19 years, but based on longer-term 
trends, convergence would require nearly one-third of a century for both blacks (30 
years) and Hispanics (32 years).  Of course, trends can reverse, and it will be important to 
continue to monitor changing disparities during the coming years.  In addition, these 
overall trends reflect changes in disparities for seven component domains of well-being 
that are not all changing, or not changing in the same direction. 
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Two domains contributed to the narrowing disparity for both blacks and 

Hispanics, compared to whites, the safety/behavioral concerns domain and the family 
economic well-being domain.  The disparities compared to whites narrowed in the 
safety/behavioral concerns domain by 15 points for blacks and 19 points for Hispanics.  
The indicator mainly accounting for these changes was the teen birth rate indicator, with 
the black-white disadvantage narrowing by 91 points, and the Hispanic-white 
disadvantage narrowing by 39 points, and for Hispanics the crime victimization rate 
which shifted from a 42 point disadvantage to 4 point advantage compared to whites.  
Sustained changes in the teen birth indicator began after 1989 for blacks and 1994 for 
Hispanics.  For both groups, the changing disparities compared to whites in cigarette and 
alcohol consumption counterbalanced each other, although both blacks and Hispanics 
continued to be advantaged compared to whites in these indicators.  Both groups also 
increased their advantage in the drug use indicator, by 5 points for blacks and 9 points for 
Hispanics. 

 
Both groups also experienced reduced disparities in the family economic well-

being domain, at 13 points for blacks and 14 points for Hispanics.  Most of the 
convergence is accounted for by reduction in poverty indicator disparities of 44 points for 
blacks and 39 points for Hispanics.  Both groups also experienced a convergence in the 
secure parental employment indicator, 11 points for blacks and 15 points for Hispanics, 
although Hispanics experienced a counterbalancing increased disparity of 9 points in the 
median family income indicator, and a smaller 6 point convergence in health insurance 
coverage. 

 
The two additional domains contributing to the reduction in the overall black-

white disparity are the community connectedness domain and the health domain, while 
the one additional domain contributing to the reduction in the overall Hispanic-white 
disparity is the social relationships domain.   

 
For blacks, the disadvantage in community connectedness disparity narrowed by 

one-third, that is, to 21 points in 2004 compared to 32 points in 1985.  Most of this 
disparity narrowing is accounted for by the 37 point reduction in the disparity in the idle 
at age 16-19 (although half may be a transitory one-year anomaly), and by the 19 point 
reduction in the preschool enrollment indicator.  The preschool enrollment disparity also 
narrowed for Hispanics, by a substantial 17 points, but the community connectedness 
disparity for Hispanics expanded overall, mainly because the disparity in the BA degree 
age 25-29 indicator expanded by 30 points.  

 
The health domain disparity narrowed by 9 points for blacks, because of a 

narrowing of all indictors except one, at 24 points for child mortality, 22 points for 
activity limitations, 14 points for infant mortality, and 9 points for low birth weight.  By 
contrast, the obesity disparity expanded by 20 points.  For Hispanics, the disparity 
compared to whites narrowed by 3 points, mainly because of the 33 point expansion in 
the size of the activity limitation disparity, which is to the advantage of Hispanics 
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compared to whites, but this was mostly counterbalanced by the 19 point expansion in the 
disparity for the obesity indicator. 

 
Social relationships is the third domain contributing to the narrowing of the 

overall Hispanic-white disparity.  The 9 point reduction in the size of this disparity is 
accounted for by the 12 point reduction in the disparity for the single parent home 
indicator and the 6 point reduction in the residential mobility indicator.  The black-white 
disparity in social relationships expanded, overall, by a large 18 points due to an 
increased disparity of 7 points for the single parent home indicator, but mainly an 
increased disparity of 30 points in the residential mobility indicator.  

 
Neither blacks nor Hispanics experienced substantial changes in overall 

disparities, compared to whites, for the educational attainments domain or the 
emotional/spiritual well-being domain.  Both groups also experienced little or no change 
in the component indicators for reading and math at ages 9, 13, or 17, although both 
experienced small 2-4 point reductions in the disparity for reading at age 9 between 1985 
and 2004.  In the emotional/spiritual well-being domain, however, the small disparity 
changes for both groups were associated with large counterbalancing changes in indicator 
disparities.  For blacks, the advantage compared to whites in religious attendance 
expanded by 28 points, but the black advantage in the suicide disparity narrowed by 17 
points, and the black advantage in the religious importance indicator narrowed by 7 
points.  For Hispanics, the advantage in the suicide indicator also narrowed, by 29 points, 
while the advantage in the religious importance indicator expanded by 17 points, and the 
6 point disadvantage in religious attendance shifted to a 5 point advantage. 

 
In sum, results for children using the new methodology presented here show that 

disparities in overall well-being for blacks and Hispanics, compared to whites, narrowed 
substantially during the two decades spanning 1985-2004, but that large disparities 
remain.  The results also highlight that disparities in the safety/behavioral concerns 
domain are to the advantage of blacks, and disparities in emotional/spiritual well-being 
domain  are to the advantage of both blacks and Hispanics.  But these race-ethnic 
minorities continue to experience large to enormous disadvantages, compared to whites, 
in the disparities pertaining to family economic well-being, health, educational 
attainments, community connectedness, and social relationships.  The direction of change 
during the past two decades in these disparities also differs across groups and domains.  
The aim of this paper has been to offer a methodological innovation to the FCD Index of 
Child Well-Being that will enhance its utility in portraying the nature of and changes in 
race-ethnic disparities in the U.S.  Future research will extend this approach to assess 
disparities among children who are members of diverse immigrant and socioeconomic 
groups. 
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Figure 1. Overall Domains -- Domain Weights**
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**The following indicators are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available:  Secure Parental Employment 2004, Children's 
Health Insurance Rate 1985-86, Obesity Rate 1976-1977, 1979-1989, 1991-1998, and 2000-2004,  IMR 2004, Child Mortality Rate 2004, Activity 
Limitations 2004, Emotional Well-Being Domain for Hispanics 2004, Teen Birth Rate 2004,  Violent Crime Victimization Ratesfor Hispanics 1985-
92,  U.S. Total 2002-2004, and each group for 2004; Pre-School Enrollment Rate 1985-1989, High School Completion Rate 2004, Reisdential 
Mobility 1985-87, Suicide Rate 2003-04,  Religious Attendance and Religious Importance for Hispanics 2004 .



Figure 2. Gap for Overall Domains *Domain Weights
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Limitations 2004, Emotional Well-Being Domain for Hispanics 2004, Teen Birth Rate 2004, Violent Crime Victimization Ratesfor Hispanics 1985-
92,  U.S. Total 2001-2004, and each group for 2004;  Pre-School Enrollment Rate 1985-1989, High School Completion Rate 2004, Residential 
Mobility 1985-87, Suicide Rate 2003-04,  Religious Attendance and Religious Importance for Hispanics 2004 .



Figure 3. Gap Between Domain Weighted Total and Indicator Weighted Total
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 Average of 7 Domains - Average of 31 Indicators = Gap.



Figure 4.  Gap from Whites in Family Economic Well-Being Domain
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Figure 5.  Gap from Whites in Health Domain**
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Figure 6.  Gap from Whites in Safety/Behavioral Domain**
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Figure 7.  Educational Attainments Domain**
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Figure 8.  Gap from Whites in Community Connectedness Domain **
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Pre-School Enrollment Rate 1985-1989 for White, Black, and Hispanic and High School Completion Rate for White, Black, and Hispanic are  
replicates of the most recent year for which data are available.



Figure 9.  Gap from Whites in Social Relationships Domain **
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Figure 10.  Gap from Whites in Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being Domain**
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Importance for Hispanic 2004 are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available. 



Figure 11. Black-White Gaps in Each Domain and Overall, 1985-2004
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Figure 12. Black-White Gap in Family Economic Well-Being Domain
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note:  Secure Parental Employment 2004 and  Rate of Health Insurance 1985-1986 are replicates of the most recent year for which data is available.



Figure 13. Black-White Gap in Health Domain
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**Obesity was estimated for the years 1976-1977, 1979-1989, 1991-1998, and 2000-2003.  Infant Mortality Rate, Low Birth Weight, 
Child Mortality Rate, Activity Limitations and Obesity 2004 are replicates of the most recent year for which data is available.



Figure 14. Black-White Gap in Safety/Behavioral Domain
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Alcohol Drinking 70.3 65.12 68.39 67.57 60.49 60.49 62.4 56.68 50.95 46.59 47.41 49.32 59.13 65.67 63.76 62.94 61.85 60.49 58.86 57.49

Drug Use 24.58 29.63 35.02 38.38 38.05 38.72 38.38 31.99 29.29 23.91 18.52 17.17 21.55 27.27 22.9 18.86 26.26 30.3 28.96 29.97

DOM3 Total -1.03 -4.22 -23.2 -19.2 -16.4 -22.5 -3.28 -10.9 -17.7 -12.6 -5.85 -0.71 13.77 16.12 11.81 12.83 14.94 18 14.72 13.63

1985 1986 1987 1988 1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004

Safety/Behavioral Domain (3) 

*Teenage Birth Rates for 2004 and Violent Victimization Rates for 2004 are replicates of the most recent 
year for which data are available.



Figure 15. Black-White Gap in Educational Attainments Domain
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DOM4 Total -11 -10.3 -10.1 -9.63 -10.1 -10.7 -11.2 -11.8 -11.6 -11.5 -11.3 -11.2 -11.6 -11.9 -12.3 -11.8 -11.4 -10.9 -10.5 -10
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Figure 16. Black-White Gap in Community Connectedness Domain
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Community ConnectednessDomain (5) 

Pre-School Enrollment Rate 1985-1989 and High School Completion Rate 2004 are are replicates of the most recent year for which data are 
available.



Figure 17. Black-White Gap in Social Relationships Domain
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* Residential Mobility Rate 1985-1987 are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available. 



Figure 18. Black-White Gap in Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being Domain (7)
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** Suicide Rates for 2004 are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available. 

Emotional/Spiritual Well-Being Domain (7) 



Figure 19. Hispanic-White Gaps in Each Domain and Overall, 1985-2004
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Figure 20. Hispanic-White Gap in Family Economic Well-Being Domain
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Family Economic Well-Being Domain (1) 

note:  Secure Parental Employment 2004 and  Rate of Health Insurance 1985-1986 are replicates of the most recent year for which data is available.



Figure 21. Hispanic-White Gap in Health Domain
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Health Domain (2) 

**Obesity was estimated for the years 1976-1977, 1979-1989, 1991-1998, and 2000-2003.  Infant Mortality Rate, Low Birth Weight, Child 
Mortality Rate, Activity Limitations and Obesity 2004 are replicates of the most recent year for which data is available.



Figure 22. Hispanic-White Gap in Safety/Behavioral Domain
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*Teenage Birth Rates  1985-89 and  2004, and Violent Crime Victimization Rates for 1985-1992 and 2004 are replicates of 
the most recent year for which data are available. 



Figure 23. Hispanic-White Gap in Educational Attainments Domain
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Figure 24. Hispanic-White Gap in Community Connectedness Domain

-140

-120

-100

-80

-60

-40

-20

0

20

40

60

Pre-School -46.3 -46.3 -46.3 -46.3 -46.3 -46.3 -46.3 -51.4 -54 -56.6 -54 -38.6 -54 -48.8 -55.8 -48.1 -39.3 -43.2 -29.8 -29.8

High School -24.7 -29.4 -27.1 -36.5 -35.3 -36.5 -37.6 -34.1 -30.6 -34.1 -31.8 -35.3 -28.2 -31.8 -32.9 -32.9 -29.8 -28.1 -26.7 -26.7

Idle Age 16-19 -58 -77.7 -78.6 -77.7 -66.1 -67.9 -58.9 -68.8 -71.4 -72.3 -67.9 -64.3 -58 -71.4 -71.4 -62.5 -62.5 -53.6 -53.6 -53.6

BA Degree Age 25-29 -59.9 -73 -71.6 -62.2 -73 -82 -78.8 -79.3 -85.1 -86 -89.6 -97.3 -97.3 -98.6 -111 -109 -99.1 -122 -109 -89.6

Voting -48.6 -48.9 -49.2 -49.5 -54.2 -58.8 -63.5 -68.1 -62.3 -56.4 -50.5 -44.6 -46.8 -49 -51.2 -53.4 -53.7 -53.9 -54.2 -54.4

DOM5 Total -47.5 -55 -54.5 -54.4 -55 -58.3 -57 -60.3 -60.7 -61.1 -58.7 -56 -56.9 -59.9 -64.5 -61.3 -56.9 -60.1 -54.7 -50.8

1985 1986 1987 1988 1989 1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004

Community Connectedness Domain (5) 

Pre-School Enrollment Rate 1985-1989 and High School Completion Rate 2004 are replicates of the most recent year for 
which data are available.



Figure 25. Hispanic-White Gap in Social Relationships Domain
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 Social Relationships Domain (6) 

*Reisdental Mobility Rate for 1985-1987 are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available. 



Figure 26. Hispanic-White Gap in Emotional/Spiritural Well-Being Domain (7)
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**Suicide Rate, Religious Attendance and Religious Importance  2004 are replicates of the most recent year for which data are available. 


